COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

NIGER

Attacks on education continued in Niger in 2022 and 2023, particularly in Tillabéri region, although fewer attacks were identified than during the previous reporting period. Some attacks on schools and on students, teachers, and education personnel involved the use of explosive weapons. The military use of schools continued, and GCPEA identified attacks on higher education, as well as one incident of sexual violence.

CONTEXT

During the reporting period, conflict continued between armed groups and Nigerien armed forces in Diffa region in the southeast, and in Tahoua and Tillabéri regions in the west.¹ In July 2023, military officials led a coup against President Mohamed Bazoum, subsequently forming the National Council for the Safeguarding of the Homeland and assuming control of the government.²

Non-state armed groups continued to conduct attacks, including against civilians and to displace them, particularly in Tillabéri region, in 2022 and 2023.³ The Islamic State in the Greater Sahara (ISGS) and Jama'at Nusrat al-Islam wal-Muslimin operated in the west of the country,⁴ and Boko Haram and affiliated or splinter groups operated primarily in the southeast.⁵ ISGS activity decreased in early 2022.⁶ The UN verified 127 grave violations against children in Diffa region in 2022, including recruitment and killing of children.⁷

Nigerien security forces increased counterinsurgency operations in 2023, and attacks on civilians decreased, as reported by the Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED).⁸ In August 2023, armed groups allegedly attacked Nigerien armed forces in Tillabéri region, resulting in 17 soldier fatalities and 24 injured, according to International Crisis Group and news reports.⁹ That same month, intercommunal violence broke out in Tillabéri region, resulting in approximately 40 civilian fatalities.¹⁰

Niger's humanitarian situation deteriorated during the reporting period. The UN reported that 4.3 million people needed humanitarian assistance, including 2.4 million children.¹¹ Climate disasters such as droughts and floods further compounded the humanitarian situation.¹² In October 2023, the UN reported that floods impacted around 161,000 people, primarily in Maradi, Tillabéri, Tahoua, and Zinder regions.¹³

Insecurity continued to impact education during the 2022-2023 reporting period.¹⁴ In 2023, more than 900 schools were closed due to insecurity in Niger, with more than 850 in Tillabéri region alone, impacting more than 73,000 children, including over 35,000 girls, throughout the country.¹⁵ Additional barriers to education included child marriage, which disproportionately affected girls, as well as inadequate funding for payment of teachers or purchasing equipment and the closure of learning space due to access challenges.¹⁶

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

GCPEA identified at least 13 attacks on schools during the 2022-2023 reporting period, most of which damaged or destroyed the school. Attacks involved the use of explosive weapons, arson, looting, and the destruction of learning materials. This marks a decrease as compared to the previous reporting period, when GCPEA recorded at least 11 attacks in 2021 and 29 attacks in 2020.¹⁷

GCPEA identified three attacks on schools in 2022:

- On February 2, 2022, an unexploded ordnance that was found in a school was deactivated in Ouallam town and commune in Tillabéri region, as reported by ACLED and local media outlet Mourya.¹⁸
- On April 6, 2022, an arson attack was carried out on a school in Banteri village, Torodi commune, Tillabéri region.¹⁹
- On September 5, 2022, in Mossi Paga village, Torodi commune, Tillabéri region, suspected members of an armed group allegedly looted a school and burned school materials.²⁰

GCPEA identified at least ten attacks on schools in 2023.²¹ For example, The UN reported that four schools were burned by non-state armed groups in Diffa region in July 2023, impacting the education of 500 children.²² The Protection Cluster recorded 15 attacks on schools, students, and staff between January and July 2023, particularly affecting Tillabéri and Diffa regions; members of armed groups reportedly burned schools and teaching materials, ordered the closure of schools, and threatened teaching staff. ²³ Since GCPEA was unable to determine how many of these were attacks on schools rather than attacks on school students and staff, the Cluster count was not included in the total number of attacks on schools for the report, to avoid double counting. Incidents collected by GCPEA included:

- On March 8, 2023, in Famale village, Dessa commune, Tillabéri region, an arson attack was carried out on a secondary school.²⁴
- On April 25, 2023, an explosive device was reportedly detonated in Bandio village, Gotheye commune,
 Tillabéri region, destroying a school.²⁵
- On November 29, 2023, an improvised explosive device detonated at the Secondary Education Complex in Chetirmari village and commune, Diffa region, damaging classrooms.²⁶

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

In 2022 and 2023, GCPEA identified six attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel. Such incidents appeared to have decreased as compared to the previous reporting period. GCPEA identified at least seven incidents in 2021 and at least ten in 2020.²⁷

GCPEA identified four attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel in 2022.²⁸ For example:

1

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

- On April 7, 2022, suspected members of an armed group allegedly abducted a primary school teacher in Banteri village, Torodi commune, Tillabéri region, as reported by ACLED and local media *Air Info.*²⁹ This attack was the day after members of an armed group allegedly burned a school in the village, as detailed above.
- On June 23, 2022, an IED reportedly detonated near a road in Niakatire village, Torodi commune, Tillabéri region, when an education official traveling in a military convoy passed through the village. No injuries were reported.³⁰
- On June 24, 2022, in Tahoua commune, Tahoua region, suspected members of an armed group allegedly fired shots at the vehicle of an education official traveling between Keita and Tahoua towns, damaging the vehicle, according to ACLED and local media *Actu Niger*.³¹
- GCPEA identified two incidents of attacks on school students and staff in 2023:
- On April 26, 2023, at Dan Kassawa Technical High School in Maradi town and region, police used teargas
 to disperse a student protest, and stormed the school, as reported by ACLED and local media Actu Niger.
- Around October 30, 2023, members of an armed group kidnapped two teachers from Bankata school in Makalondi, Torodi region.³³

MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS AND UNIVERSITIES

GCPEA identified two cases of the military use of schools during the 2022-2023 reporting period, a similar rate to the previous reporting period, when GCPEA identified at least one such incident.³⁴

GCPEA identified one incident in 2022. As reported by Médécins Sans Frontières, and media outlets, in February 2022, alleged members of an armed group used a school in Nachambé hamlet, Maradi region; shelling by Nigerian armed forces subsequently struck in the vicinity of the hamlet. Four children were killed in the airstrike, although it was not possible to establish whether or not they were at, or on the way to or from, school.³⁵

GCPEA identified one incident of the military use of a school in 2023. On March 4, 2023, alleged members of a non-state armed group reportedly used a school in N'guiram village, Diffa region.³⁶

SEXUAL VIOLENCE AT, OR ON THE WAY TO OR FROM, SCHOOL OR UNIVERSITY

GCPEA received one report of an incident of sexual violence during the 2022-2023 reporting period. No such incidents were identified in the previous reporting period.³⁷ On October 27, 2023, in connection with the incident detailed above, members of an armed group perpetrated sexual violence against two female teachers at Bankata school in Makalondi commune, Torodi region.³⁸

ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

GCPEA identified two incidents of attacks on higher education during the 2022-2023 reporting period. In the

prior reporting period, GCPEA did not identify any such incidents.³⁹ Incidents involved the use of excessive force against protesting students.

GCPEA identified two incidents of attacks on higher education students in 2022:

- On October 17, 2022, in Zinder city and region, police reportedly used teargas to disperse a crowd of students from the André Salifou University of Zinder protesting unpaid scholarships and poor infrastructure.
 Several students allegedly suffered injuries, and at least three required medical treatment, as reported by ACLED and local media Actu Niger.⁴⁰
- On October 22, 2022, in Maradi town and region, students from the Dan Dicko Dankoulodo University of Maradi were protesting the relocation of the pharmacy faculty to Niamey when police intervened using force and teargas, injuring a number of students, as well as arresting some students, according to ACLED and Actu Niger.⁴¹

GCPEA did not identify any attacks on higher education in 2023.

 $\mathbf{3}$

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

ENDNOTES

- 1 OCHA, "Global Humanitarian Overview 2023," OCHA, December 1, 2022, p. 132; Amnesty International, *Annual Report Niger* 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Héni Nsaibia, *Fact Sheet: Military Coup in Niger* (Wisconsin: ACLED, August 2023). Rulac, Geneva Academy, *Niger* (Geneva: Geneva Academy, August 2022). "Niger Key Message Update: Conflicts continue to disrupt livelihoods and access to food for poor households," Famine Early Warning System Network news release, June 21, 2023.
- 2 "Niger: Rights at Risk Since Military Coup," Human Rights Watch news release, July 27, 2023. "The Attempted Coup in Niger: Avoiding Armed Conflict," International Crisis Group press release, August 7, 2023. Héni Nsaibia, Fact Sheet: Military Coup in Niger (Wisconsin: ACLED, August 2023). UNICEF, "UNICEF Niger Humanitarian Flash Update No. 1, 10 August 2023," August 10, 2023, p. 1.
- 3 UNICEF, "UNICEF Niger Humanitarian Flash Update No. 1, 10 August 2023," August 10, 2023, p. 1; Agence France-Presse, "Niger Clashes Leave 28 Dead, Official Says," Voa, August 18, 2023. Sam Mednick, "First major jihadi attack since coup kills 17 and wounds dozens in Niger, fueling Western fears," AP News, August 16, 2023. Chinedu Asadu, "Niger's junta says jihadis kill 29 soldiers as attacks ramp up," AP News, October 3, 2023. Ariane Dinalli Francisco, Regional Overview Africa August 2023 (Wisconsin: ACLED, September 2023).
- 4 Héni Nsaibia, Introduction: The Islamic State's Sahelian Affiliate (Wisconsin: ACLED, January 2023). Héni Nsaibia, Actor Profile: Jama'at Nusrat al-Islam wal-Muslimin (JNIM) (Wisconsin: ACLED, November 2023). Héni Nsaibia, Fact Sheet: Military Coup in Niger (Wisconsin: ACLED, August 2023).
- 5 Héni Nsaibia, Fact Sheet: Military Coup in Niger (Wisconsin: ACLED, August 2023).
- 6 Héni Nsaibia, The Sahel: Mid-Year Update (Wisconsin: ACLED, 2022).
- 7 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and armed conflict: Report of the Secretary-General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, paras. 259, 260, 261.
- 8 Héni Nsaibia, Fact Sheet: Military Coup in Niger (Wisconsin: ACLED, August 2023).
- 9 "Tracking Conflict Worldwide: Niger," International Crisis Group Crisis Watch, August 2023. Moussa Aksar, "Niger says 17 of its soldiers killed in ambush near Burkina Faso border," *Reuters*, August 16, 2023. Sam Mednick, "First major jihadi attack since coup kills 17 and wounds dozens in Niger, fueling Western fears," *AP News*, August 16, 2023.
- 10 UNICEF, "UNICEF Niger Humanitarian Flash Update No. 02, 21 August 2023," August 22, 2023, p. 1.
- 11 OCHA, "Niger: Situation Report," March 13, 2023, pp. 4, 5; "Niger Assistance Overview, May 2023," USAID, May 4, 2023.
- 12 "Niger Assistance Overview, May 2023," USAID, May 4, 2023. OCHA, "Global Humanitarian Overview 2023," December 1, 2022, p. 132.
- 13 "Humanitarian Action for Children 2024 Niger," UNICEF, December 11, 2023, p. 2. UNICEF, "UNICEF Niger Humanitarian Flash Update No. 3, 08 September 2023," September 9, 2023.
- 14 OHCHR, "Quarterly public note on trends in the human rights situation in Niger (September 1 December 31, 2022) (Note trimestrielle publique sur les tendances de la situation des droits de l'homme au Niger (1 septembre 31 décembre 2022)," January 26, 2023, para. 12.
- 15 Information shared via email on December 13, 2023. "Niger School closures, update (DG ECHO, Ministry of Education, Education cluster) (ECHO Daily Flash of 06 June 2023)," ECHO news release, June 6, 2023. Danish Refugee Council; Education Cannot Wait (ECW). Education Cluster; Norwegian Refugee Council; Save the Children; UN Children's Fund; UN High Commissioner for Refugees, "Education Under Attack in West and Central Africa 2023 Update," Education in Emergencies Working Group, September 13, 2023, p. 2.
- 16 Protection Cluster; UNHCR, "Project 21 Niger: Monthly analysis bulletin (Regions: Diffa, Maradi, Tahoua and Tillaberi) Period: January 2023 (Projet 21 Niger: Bulletin mensuel d'analyse (Régions: Diffa, Maradi, Tahoua et Tillaberi) Période: janvier 2023)," Project 21, January 31, 2023, p. 3; "Niger: Lessons for Girls and Schools for Husbands Tackle World's Fastest Growing Population and Child Marriage," Save the Children press release, March 7, 2023. Information received via email from an NGO respondent on January 23, 2024.
- 17 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Niger chapter.
- 18 Mourya, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR14345 (data downloaded July 14, 2022). M.N., "Ouallam: (Ouallam: A mine unearthed at the town's girls' school (Une mine déterrée à l'école fille de la ville!)," Mourya, date not recorded.
- 19 Undisclosed Source, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR1444 (data downloaded July 14, 2022).
- 20 Undisclosed Source; Whatsapp, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR14756 (data downloaded December 28, 2022).
- 21 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 22 UNICEF, "UNICEF Niger Humanitarian Flash Update No. 3, 08 September 2023," September 9, 2023, p. 3.
- 23 Protection Cluster, UNHCR, "Niger: Protection Analysis, November 2023 (Niger: Analyse de Protection, novembre 2023)," November 30, 2023, p. 6.
- 24 Undisclosed Source, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR29839 (data downloaded October 8, 2023).
- 25 Facebook; Undisclosed Source, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR29958 (data downloaded October 8, 2023).
- 26 Information received from a UN respondent via email on February 20, 2024.
- 27 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Niger chapter.
- 28 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 29 Air Info, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR14406 (data downloaded July 14, 2022). DIM, "Makalondi/Torodi/Tillabéri: unidentified armed men abduct a teacher (Makalondi/Torodi/Tillabéri: des hommes armés non identifiés enlèvent un enseignant)," Air Info, April 9, 2022.

- 30 Infos Militaires; Undisclosed Source, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR14585 (data downloaded July 14, 2022).
- 31 ANP (Niger). Facebook, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR14639 (data downloaded July 14, 2022). ANP, "Tahoua: 11 suspected armed bandits arrested, ammunition, weapons, objects and documents seized (Tahoua: 11 présumés bandits armés arrêtés, des munitions, armes, objets et documents saisis)," *Actu Niger*, July 6, 2022.
- 32 Actu (Niger). Le Souffle de Maradi, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR29953 (data downloaded October 8, 2023). A. Y. Barma, "Maradi Technical High School: the student strike turns sour, another compromised academic year! (Lycée technique de Maradi: la grève des élèves tourne au vinaigre, encore une année académique compromise!)," Actu Niger, April 27, 2023.
- 33 Information received from a UN respondent via email on February 20, 2024. Mahamadou Abdoulkarim, "In Niger, the assassination of a teacher leaves the school in mourning (Au Niger, l'assassinat d'un enseignant endeuille l'école)," DW, January 17, 2024.
- 34 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Niger chapter.
- 35 Reuters, "Nigerian forces kill children in airstrike over border in Niger, official says," *Reuters*, February 20, 2022. Medecins Sans Frontiers, "Airstrike kills 12 people including children in south Niger," MSF Press release, February 21, 2022. BBC, "'Nigerian air strike' kills seven children in Niger," *BBC*, February 20, 2022. Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023: Events of 2022, (New York: Human Rights Watch, January 2023), Nigeria chapter.
- 36 Undisclosed Source, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR29816 (data downloaded October 8, 2023).
- 37 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Niger chapter.
- 38 Information received from a UN respondent via email on February 20, 2024.
- 39 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Niger chapter.
- 40 Actu (Niger), as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR14989 (data downloaded December 28, 2022). ActuNiger, "Zinder: a demonstration by André Salifou University students repressed by the police (Zinder: une manifestation des étudiants de l'Université André Salifou réprimée par la police)," Actu Niger, October 17, 2022.
- 41 Air Info, as cited in ACLED, Event ID NIR15029 (data downloaded December 28, 2022). ActuNiger, "Maradi: several students arrested after trying to disrupt the ceremony of the Federal Council of the Nigerien Party for Democracy and Socialism (Pnds Tarayya) (Maradi: plusieurs étudiants interpellés après avoir tenté de perturber la cérémonie du Conseil fédéral du Pnds Tarayya)," Actu Niger, October 22, 2022.

5